PROMOTING COUNTRY AS TOURIST DESTINATION TO CHINESE TOURISTS VIA WEIBO: A CASE STUDY OF THE SWITZERLAND TOURISM BOARD



PROMOTING COUNTRY AS TOURIST DESTINATION TO CHINESE TOURISTS VIA WEIBO: A CASE STUDY OF THE SWITZERLAND TOURISM BOARD

Laiping Huang

This Independent Study Manuscript Presented to

The Graduate School of Bangkok University

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Arts in Communication Arts

2020



©2020

Laiping Huang

All Rights Reserved

This Independent Study has been approved by the Graduate School Bangkok University

Title: Promoting Country as Tourist Destination to Chinese Tourist via Weibo:A Case Study of Switzerland Tourism Board

Author: Miss Laiping Huang

Independent Study Committee:

Advisor

Ketn. Tun.

(Assoc. Prof. Dr. Ratanasuda Punnahitanond)

Field Specialist

PACIMADOW KESAAM

(Assoc. Prof. Dr. Pacharaporn Kesaprakorn)

(Mr. Virat Rattakorn) Dean of the Graduate School August 22, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS(Continued)

Laiping Huang. Master of Arts in Communication Arts, August 2020, Graduate School, Bangkok University.

Promoting Country as Tourist Destination to Chinese Tourists via Weibo: A Case Study of Switzerland Tourism Board (71 pp.)

Advisor : Assoc. Prof. Ratanasuda Punnahitanond, Ph.D.

ABSTRACT

This research aims to explore the content format, advertising strategy and execution style presented in the articles of Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account with quantitative content analysis. 238 articles were selected from Switzerland Tourism Weibo from May 2018 to April 2020 as samples of the study by random sampling method. Descriptive statistics (frequency and percentage) were used to analyze the data. The findings present that Switzerland Tourism Weibo plays an important role in communicating messages of destination to potential Chinese tourists and positively influence their decision-making. For content format, text with images are used the most to convey messages. In terms of the advertising appeals, tourist attractions, brand appeals, tourist attraction, brand appeal, musical appeal, nature, outdoor activity, promotion campaign, custom, trending topic, transportation, food and beverage, event, accommodation, social appeal, endorsement appeal, weather report, popularity appeal, adventure appeal, animal, romantic appeal are commonly used in Switzerland Tourism Weibo articles. As for the execution style, demonstration and slice-of-life are the most popular strategy. Implications are provided for marketers who are using social media such as Weibo to promote their products and services to audiences in China and scholars in follow-up research.

Keywords: Social Media; Weibo; Content Format; Advertising Appeal; Execution style.



ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

My deepest gratitude goes first and foremost to Dr. Ratanasuda Punnahitanond, my supervisor, for her constant encouragement and guidance. She has walked me through all the stages of the writing of this research. It is precisely because of her consistent and enlightening guidance that this research has reached its current form.

Secondly, I would like to express my heartfelt gratitude to all teachers who have instructed and helped me with my study. I am also greatly indebted to my fellow classmates who gave me their help and time in listening to me and helping me work out my problems during the difficult course of the research.

Lastly my thanks would go to my beloved family and friends for their loving considerations and great confidence in me all through these years.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION	. 1
1.1 Background of the Study	1
1.2 Rationale and Problem Statement	6
1.3 Objective of Study	6
1.4 Research Questions	7
1.5 Scope of the Study	8
1.6 Significance of the Study	8
1.7 Definition of Terms	9
CHAPTER 2 LITERATURE REVIEW	13
2.1 An Overview of Switzerland Tourism Development	13
2.1.1 Switzerland Tourism Board	13
2.1.2 Switzerland Tourism in China.	14
2.1.3 Switzerland Tourism on Weibo	15
2.2 Content Format	16
2.3 Advertising Appeal	16
2.3.1 Advertising Appeals in Tourism Communication Strategy	. 18
2.4 Execution Styles	19
2.4.1 Execution Styles in Tourism Communication	20
2.5 Previous Studies	20
2.5.1 Innovative Strategies by the Switzerland Tourism	20
2.5.2 Destination Innovative Strategy Posts on Weibo	22
2.6 Research Hypotheses	25
CHAPTER 3 METHODOLOGY	26
3.1 Research Design	26
3.2 Research Data and Sample Selection	27
3.3 Research Procedure	27
3.4 Research Measurement	29
3.5 Data Analysis	37
3.6 Reliability and Validity of the Study	37
CHAPTER 4 FINDINGS	38

TABLE OF CONTENTS(Continued)

4.1 General Information of Sample	39
4.2 Findings	41
4.2.1 Content Format of ST Weibo Articles	41
4.2.2 Advertising Appeals Used in ST Weibo Articles	44
4.2.3 Execution Styles of ST Weibo Articles	48
4.3 Results of Hypothesis Testing	49
4.4 Conclusion	53
CHAPTER 5 DISCUSSION	55
5.1 Summary of Findings and Discussion	55
5.2 Hypothesis Summary and Discussion	58
5.3 Limitations	61
5.4 Implications	61
5.5 Suggestions for Future Studies	62
BIBLIOGRAPHY	64
BIODATA	71
LICENSE AGREEMENT	72

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1: Rational Appeals Used in ST Weibo	30
Table 3.2: Emotional Appeals Used in ST Weibo	31
Table 3.3: Execution Styles of ST Weibo Articles	32
Table 3.4: Coding Scheme	33
Table 4.1: Number of Weibo articles Per Month	39
Table 4.2: Number of Weibo Articles Per Quarter	41
Table 4.3: Frequency and Percentage of ST Weibo Content Format	42
Table 4.4: Frequency and Percentage of ST Weibo Image-text Adoption	43
Table 4.5: Frequency and Percentage of Advertising Appeals	44
Table 4.6: Frequency and Percentage of Rational/Emotional Advertising Appeals	46
Table 4.7: Quantitative Distribution of Advertising Appeals	48
Table 4.8: Frequency and Percentage of Execution Styles	49
Table 4.9: Frequency and Percentage of ST Weibo Text + other Content Format	50
Table 4.10: Comparison of Rational Appeals and Emotional Appeals	51
Table 4.11: Ranking of Frequency of Execution Styles	52
Table 4.12: Summary of Hypothesis Testing Results	53

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1: Overnight Stays in Switzerland by Chinese Tourists 2000-2018	2	
Figure 2.1: Responses of Potential Visitors to Posts in Destination Canada	23	
Figure 4.1. Cover Page of the Official Account of Switzerland Tourism Weibo	38	



CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

This chapter describes the background, rationale and problem statement, objectives and scope of the study, research questions, research hypotheses and significance of the study. The important terms are also conceptually defined.

1.1 Background of the Study

As China's population is getting richer and more and more Chinese are able to travel abroad, mainland China has been regarded as a potential market for outbound tourism with great potential. The global tourism industry has been affected by the surge in Chinese tourists.

Switzerland is one of the most attractive countries in the world. The Swiss tourism industry attracts many Chinese tourists with its good economic benefits, high standard of living and beautiful tourist attractions. According to the data from Allen & Zhang (2019), there were 35.5 million overnight stays in Switzerland and 19.3 million Chinese tourists in 2016. They spent an average of 350 francs per night. In fact, half of the Chinese tourist budget is indeed used for shopping.



(Also includes guests from Hong Kong and Taiwan)

Source: Allen, M., & Zhang, Y. Record-breaking Chinese tourist party descends on Switzerland. Swissinfo.ch (2019, May 14).

The graph above depicts the growth of Chinese tourists visiting Switzerland. In 2013, the number of Chinese tourists staying overnight exceeded the 1 million mark for the first time. The market share of China, Hong Kong and Taiwan increased from 0.7% to 4.5% within the specified time.

The Swiss Tourism Board (ST) is Switzerland's national tourism board. For more than 90 years, it has been committed to promoting Switzerland as a destination for tourism, vacation and conferences in Switzerland and abroad. In 1998, the Swiss Tourism Board, as the first European national tourism organization, began operations in the People's Republic of China. At present, Switzerland tourism China has three offices in Beijing, Shanghai, Hong Kong with twelve staff throughout the country. The Swiss Tourist Office (ST) mainly operates online, and its official website is called MySwitzerland.com. The website serves as the central hub of ST's online communication strategy, making marketing and sales activities possible (Luxury Properties Showcase, 2020).

Famous tourist destinations have certain advantages in customer recognition, market competition, introduction of new scenic spots, customer loyalty, value sharing and reputation, which can produce positive market effects and increase huge economic benefits. Chinese consumers are interested in choosing famous tourist destinations. At this point, tourism organizations are trying to impress people with advertisements.

Advertising is one of the most important factors that helps the tourism industry attract tourists from local and international markets. The tourism sector is responsible for promoting natural resources, culture, heritage, etc., and helping tourists experience the destination. Travel advertising helps tourists get familiar with the destination before visiting it in person. Advertising plays a key role in attracting tourists. Technically speaking, tourism is not a product. It is invisible, so unlike products, the industry cannot sell directly to their customers. These industries sell specific destinations based on tourists' imagination. Gurtoo (2019) stated that the tourist plans a holiday on the basis of expectations developed via advertising.

Traditional media related to advertising include television, radio, movie, newspapers, magazine, as well as various forms of outdoor advertising, such as billboards. This marketing communication usually represents a one-way communication between the advertiser and the audience, and it is not interactive. Today, social media has a huge impact on the way we experience the world around us. Lang (2017) stated that Social media and tourism marketing are indeed a match made in digital heaven.

Hu, Marchiori, Kalbaska, & Cantoni (2014) found that whether in the search of travel-related information or the sharing of travel experiences after travel, Chinese tourists are very active online. A recent report released by China Travel Trends, the China Outbound Tourism Research Institute, and the Asia Pacific Travel Associationthe pointed out that Chinese tourists are more likely to obtain information through social media rather than visiting official websites.

Sina Weibo, China's largest and leading social media platform, has gained more than 500 million registered users (Sienna Parulis-Cook, 2019). Weibo is driven by the desire for information sharing or information collection, and it is a media tool with certain social functions. Weibo is considered to be a more powerful content production platform. The comprehensive V account spans 45 vertical and multimedia supports make Weibo an ideal original content platform. According to Zhao (2017), Weibo has 340,000 orange V accounts and 15,000 golden V accounts. The huge market penetration of Weibo indicates that tour operators and marketers need to understand how to establish effective and sustainable communication on Chinese social media platforms to reach Chinese tourists.

More and more Chinese customers obtain travel information through Weibo. Users can open their accounts, upload text or multimedia content such as pictures, videos, and share them with other users on the platform. Compared with personal accounts, corporate accounts provide more professional functions. With this account, the company can increase brand awareness and loyalty by posting the latest product release information and launching promotional campaigns, and can also improve engagement and customer by interacting with followers (Wan, 2019). Hence, the marketing effect of the official account must be fully utilized, which means that Swiss Tourism must learn to publish effective posts and find ways to effectively reach Chinese customers through this platform.

The official Weibo account is the best platform to promote Swiss tourism to Chinese customers, it has comparatively mature advertising products, and provides a variety of advertising and targeting options. The key to tourism promotion and destination awareness is the content of Weibo advertising, which help the official account holder to reach the target audience through differentiated experiences and emotional connections. From a content strategy perspective, Weibo tour operators are focusing on destination awareness, presence of attractions, and promotional activities to access original production and user-generated content. From the customer's perspective, advertising appeal is changing, customers are looking for convincing and high-quality Weibo articles.

1.2 Rationale and Problem Statement

As far as this platform is concerned, the content and entire page of a travel article has an obvious purpose, which is to attract the audience with high quality and well-planned strategy. Articles on Weibo's official account should be persuasive in order to eventually lead Chinese tourists to decide to travel to Switzerland. This sparked a research interest in understanding how the Swiss Tourism Board can effectively promote its destination to Chinese viewers through its Weibo official account.

1.3 Objective of Study

The purposes of this study are to explore the content format and advertising strategy of the Swiss Tourism (ST) Weibo official account. The specific objectives are:

a) To investigate the type of Weibo content format being used in the ST Weibo official account article;

b) To examine the advertising strategy(rational and emotional appeals) being used in the article on the official account of ST Weibo;

c) To indicate the execution style being in the article on the official account of ST Weibo.

1.4 Research Questions

To explore how the Switzerland Tourism(ST) advertising was executed in the selected Weibo official account articles, the following three research questions are proposed:

RQ # 1: What types of Weibo content format are used in the ST official account articles?

RQ # 2: What advertising strategy (rational and emotional appeal) are used in the article on the official account of ST Weibo?

RQ # 3: What execution styles are used in the ST Weibo official account articles?

1.5 Scope of the Study

Based on the advertising innovative strategy, this research is limited to the type of media material, advertising appeals and execution style in the article of the official account of Swiss Tourism Weibo. The purpose is to study the current status of the official accounts of Switzerland Tourism Weibo for Chinese customers, and what messages can reflect the advertising appeals of Switzerland Tourism articles. Therefore, the selected articles are chosen from the official account of the Swiss Tourism Weibo from May 2019 to April 2020. Quantitative content analysis (Berelson, 1984) is used to objectively, systematically and quantitatively describe this communication phenomenon.

1.6 Significance of the Study

Weibo has become a very important channel for tourism agencies to establish contacts with potential customers in China. So as to reach the Chinese population, foreign tourism companies really need to fully understand how to manage Weibo's official account management platform and learn how to interact effectively with its users. The researcher tends to fill in the gap, sum up some suggestions, and provide some valuable references for marketers and scholars in follow-up research. The two main meanings of this study are:

- Academically, this research provides empirical evidence for the Weibo content format, advertising strategy and execution styles in the Swiss Tourism's Weibo official account article.
- 2) In practice, the research results and suggestions in this article provide useful management inspiration for foreign tourism operators and follow-up researchers who are interested in marketing communication via Weibo research.

1.7 Definition of Terms

This research involves the following terms.

1.7.1 Sina Weibo

"Weibo" means "micro-blog" in Chinese, it is China's biggest social media platform after Tencent's WeChat. Sina Weibo or simply Weibo is a microblogging website and application launched by Sina Corporation in 2009, with over 300 million monthly active users (Tenba Group, 2019).

1.7.2 Weibo content format

It refers to the audio language and visual language in the text, the text and rich media materials posted in Weibo official account articles.

1.7.3 Advertising appeal

There are two types of advertising appeals.

1.7.3.1 Rational Appeal

It relates to the audience's self-interest by showing product benefits such as product's quality, economy, value or performance (Kotler & Armstrong, 2018).

1.7.3.2 Emotional appeal

"Emotional appeal attempts to stir up either negative or positive emotions that can motivate purchase (Kotler & Armstrong, 2018)". These appeals include fear, anger, passion, etc.

1.7.4 Execution Style

This term is defined as the way an advertisement conveys its message to a target audience. "How to say a message" can be done in many ways, such as lifestyle, demonstration, drama, animation, fantasy, endorsement, slice-of-life, etc (Zou & Volz, 2010).

1.7.4.1 Lifestyle

It shows "how" products or services will "perfectly" integrate into consumers' lifestyles, improve their convenience or quality of life.

1.7.4.2 Demonstration

It shows how the product works. It provides an effective way to convey the advantages of the product to the audience.

1.7.4.3 Drama

This style of theatre performance is considered part of entertainment advertising. The drama draws the audience to the actions it depicts.

1.7.4.4 Animation

Animated characters are used as brand spokespersons.

1.7.4.5 <u>Fantasy</u>

It is creating a fantasy around a product and what it can do for a consumer often aligns well with a *social appeal*-the need to identify with something bigger than oneself. It is about creating a fantasy around a product, what it can do for consumers, and it often fits well with a social attraction, which is the need to identify something bigger than oneself.

1.7.4.6 Endorsement

Having celebrities or experts explain products is usually a way to gain brand trust from consumers.

1.7.4.7 Slice-of-life

It depicts people enjoying life because of a certain product or service in a normal setting. The purpose of this style is to establish an attachment to the product by demonstrating how "they" can enjoy a better life if they participate in the product.

1.7.5 User Generated Content (UGC)

UGC stands for user-generated content, which is any form of content posted by unpaid contributors. UCG can be content of any type, including images, website pages, social media posts, blogs and testimonials (Jose, 2020).

1.7.6 <u>GIF</u>

GIF stands for graphics interchange format, a type of computer file that contains a still or moving image (Elyssamcgregor, 2019).

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

This chapter reviews literature regarding content format, advertising appeal and execution style.

2.1 An Overview of Switzerland Tourism Development

The Switzerland Tourism (ST) is committed to promote Switzerland as a travel destination on a global scale, while emphasizing the country's attractiveness for multiple purposes: as a perfect holiday destination throughout the year, the slogan is: "Switzerland. get natural", but also as an ideal place for business travel and meetings. ST is headquartered in Zurich, with branches in 26 countries and a total of 240 employees (S-GE, 2020).

2.1.1 Switzerland Tourism Board

Cantoni, Brülhart and Alessandro (2012) stated that Switzerland Tourism(ST) is a complex organization whose main goal is to market products and services for the Swiss tourism in a certain number of markets. There are six different units in Switzerland Tourism: marketing and conference; marketing and strategic partnership; corporate

communications, media and market research; Business development; portal management, e-marketing and IT; Finance, control and human resources. The online communication department belongs to the e-marketing and IT, and is also divided into six different working groups: Information technology; network production and data network; online marketing and e-commerce management; e-commerce Solutions; Partner websites and Postal companies. E-marketing is the one that is increasingly relevant in terms of planned investment and impact among these working groups mentioned.

ST recognizes and values the importance of technology and e-marketing, it can be seen from the budget provided in this channel for online activities, the number of end users and potential travelers who are constantly looking for online content at their destination. The key to success of online communication of Swiss Destination Management Organizations lies in The modernization and versatility of the technology used, as well as the practical use of online communication channels.

2.1.2 Switzerland Tourism in China

According to LPS (2020), Switzerland Tourism has three offices and a 10-employee team in China: Beijing, Shanghai, Hong Kong. The business of Chinese people traveling to Switzerland has been soaring. In the past decade, it has grown dramatically by about 30%, and broke through the 1 million overnight mark in 2014, became the fifth largest foreign market after Germany, the United States, the United Kingdom and France.

It is reported in the Switzerland Tourism (2018, Switzerland-China Year of Tourism 2017) that China and Switzerland hope to cooperate more closely in the field of tourism. Switzerland-China Tourism Year 2017 has initiated this cooperation, and on December 7, the tourism bureaus of the two countries signed an agreement at the Sino-Swiss Tourism Forum in Lausanne which laid the foundation for the continued cooperation between the two countries' tourism industry. In fact, the cooperation between the two countries' tourism industry started as early as 20 years ago when Switzerland Tourism(ST) was the first European tourism organization to open an office in China. According to The Local (2019), Switzerland Tourism is providing customized tours in the most beautiful regions of Switzerland based on Chinese tourists' preferences and pace.

2.1.3 Switzerland Tourism on Weibo

The Swiss Tourism official Weibo account started publishing articles on February 26, 2011. Up to now, there are in total 5424 articles, 466K followers. Marchiori, Kalbaska and Cantoni (2014) stated in their research that Swiss Tourism Board has a large share in the Chinese market, and also are trying to shape the representation of Chinese tourists on different online platforms such as Weibo.

2.2 Content Format

According to Ekaterina Melnik (2019), Weibo is a highly interactive microblogging platform due to its diverse content formats:140-character text posts combined with images, videos or links to embedded interactive H5(the mobile version of websites opened in mobile browsers) pages. With its interactive and attractive content format, weibo is often a catalyst for viral posts and just the right platform for discussions on "hot topics".

Chozan (2020) found that multimedia content consumption on Weibo has also seen sustainable growth, with the popularity of short videos, live streaming and Weibo Story, which posts short videos or photos and videos in a slideshow format that disappear in 24 hours, like the story function on Facebook and Instagram.

2.3 Advertising Appeal

According to Belch (2017), advertising appeal is used to catch consumers' attention, generate their interest and affect their perception of products and services. Similarly, Pack (2017) advocates that it is crucial to satisfy consumers' needs with the right appeals in marketing communication.

Advertising appeals are mainly divided into two categories: emotional appeals and rational appeals, and cover 23 types (Middleton, 2018).

1) Emotional Advertising Appeals

The emotion that affects the target audiences can be achieved through gorgeous images, touching text or beautiful music, etc. Emotional advertising requests depend on emotions and perceptions mainly rather than logic or reason to trigger actions, including young appeal, personal appeal, popularity appeal, social appeal, endorsement appeal, humorous appeal, romantic appeal, sexual appeal, fear appeal, music appeal, brand appeal, empathy appeal, potential appeal, and adventure appeal.

2) Rational Advertising Appeals

Rational advertising appeals are based on objective facts, logic, and reasoning. It even works for emotional themes, and plays an important role in helping the target audience determine the value of the product or service. Compared with emotional appeals, rational appeals are sometimes more manipulative. However it is also more authentic and makes the brand more authoritative, including recommendation solutions, scarce appeal, pain appeal, nature appeal, status appeal, statistic appeal, beauty appeal, transparency appeal, and comparison appeal.

2.3.1 Advertising Appeals in Tourism Communication Strategy

According to Kamp and MacInnis (1995), the hedonic nature of the consumption experience in services such as restaurant meals, hotel stays, and vacations may make emotional appeals highly effective. Therefore, for service marketer, emotional appeal may communicate more effective messages. And Hirschman and Holbrook (1982) define hedonic consumption as those aspects of consumer behavior that are associated with the multisensory, fantasy, and emotive elements of product usage experience. Mattila (2001) also mentioned that many hotel advertisements place customers in a pleasant environment to cater to audiences' emotional needs and desires.

Aaker and Stayman (1990) mentioned that the informative/effective factor appears to be the best predictor of advertising likability and brand attitude in the goods marketing literature. And Berry, Conant and Parasuraman (1991) takes it into a service context, and points out that factual information is especially useful when consumers need to understand the service and want to know what they can get before making a purchasing decision.

Zinn and Manfredo (2000) studied the impact of rational and emotional appeals in the context of a trapping ban proposal in the field of leisure science. They assumed that emotional appeals are more convincing and unforgettable than rational appeals. However, results by Ahyoung, Daeyoung, Jinhyung and Ji-Hwan (2019) show that both appeals are equally persuasive, although emotional appeals are more easily aroused. In a similar vein, the results of a scenario-based experiment with 480 respondents conducted by Saerom Wang, Ksenia Kirillova and Xinran Lehto (2017) show that messages with emotional appeals are more effective than messages with rational appeals in increasing tourists' attitude towards destinations and recommendation intentions.

2.4 Execution Styles

According to Zou and Volz (2010), the method of presenting selected advertising appeals to the target audience is called execution style. The advertiser has to transform the innovative concept into an advertising execution that will attract the target audiences' attention and interest during message execution, and use style, tone, words and format to execute the message. Bakir (2012) advocates that message content differentiates rational appeals from emotional appeals, and message execution distinguishes positive advertising from negative advertising, and positive advertising has more executional elements than negative advertising.

The literature of Bakir (2012) and Zou and Volz (2010) provides the following execution styles to present the advertising appeals when creating and coding advertisement: Demonstration; Testimonial; Factual; Slice-of-life; Animation; Dramatization; Authoritative; Endorsement and Comparative advertising.

2.4.1 Execution Styles in Tourism Communication

In the hospitality field, Kwok and Yu (2013) analyzed the Facebook pages of 12 restaurants and found that photo and text messages receive more likes and comments than Web links and video messages, conversational messages perform better than sales and marketing messages. In addition, the research of Laskeyet (1994) on travel agency advertising tested that different information strategies produce different advertising effects. The results show that informational messages can cause more positive reactions than transformational messages, and picture messages are more effective than textual information (Xi, Billy & Mehmet, 2017).

2.5 Previous Studies

The results of the research of Basharat, Muhammad, Asghar and Muhammad (2011) show that innovative marketing strategies and effective execution are positively correlated with corporate performance.

2.5.1 Innovative Strategies by the Switzerland Tourism

The Switzerland Tourism (2017, Nature wants you back, Promotion, Segment and experiential strategy) expressed that Switzerland needs to be a "first-class" holiday

destination and to differentiate itself with a surprising, unique and high-quality experience. They also learned that travelers are willing to pay for these attributes. In 2016, in order to be able to promote and offer the right experience for individual markets and groups with more accuracy, ST identified ten segments in leisure tourism and three in business tourism.

For example, the Swiss Tourism focused its 2017 summer campaign on nature lovers with the slogan "Nature wants you back". This is one of 13 visitor types defined by the Swiss Tourism as part of its 2016 segmentation programme. The advertisement for the summer campaign tells a transformation story - an office worker becomes more and more real and wild in nature. The dramatic staging of the ad played a major role in the online success of the summer campaign.

In addition, it can be seen typically in the 2017 summer and winter campaign that the Swiss Tourism takes full advantage of the opportunities offered by promotion to market many faces of Switzerland to the world. The content marketing formats include key stories and live campaigns. For example, the summer launch in the Swiss embassy in Berlin is an innovative way to promote Switzerland as a vacation destination

According to the Switzerland Tourism (2018, Storytelling in Tourism, Standards for influencers), the key stories are the main focus of Switzerland tourism content marketing. Each story is about people or travel experience, developed in cooperation with relevant regional partners or destinations, containing engaging text, attractive images and

inspirational video clips. In 2018, there are 11 city key stories and 12 summer key stories produced. Also, there are nine stories for the winter season 2017/2018 and eight for winter season 2018/2019. In addition, a special cycling key story was produced for the hotels, and published on the MySwitzerland.com website, as canvas ads on Facebook (full-screen displays on the mobile Facebook newsfeed), as "native advertising" (placed by the native ad network Outbrain), as part of media campaigns, in the Switzerland Tourism newsletter, Switzerland Tourism magazines and at partner events.

The Swiss Tourism takes influencer management as a key element of the marketing mix, because influencers with clear strategy and right guidelines are effective marketing tools. In recent years, the Swiss Tourism has gained significant know-how in influencer management. This knowledge is reflected in revised guidelines defining choice, cooperation and objectives, for example. The approach here is to put quality before quantity.

2.5.2 Destination Innovative Strategy Posts on Weibo

Think Staff (2020) gave an example that potential visitors using Weibo (a Chinese social media platform) responded emotionally to posts in the destination Canada about locally grown cranberries. The reviewers compared the sweetness and sourness of cranberries with the inevitable frustration and happiness in daily life, and said they should

embrace life in a sweet and bitter way. These pages are in Chinese, but users can easily translate the pages into English using the Google Chrome browser.

Figure 2.1 Responses of Potential Visitors to Posts in Destination Canada

cranberry farm lands in Abbotsford, Richmond and Maple Ridge, B.C., Canada. My friends, if you like cranberry, you are welcome to visit these places."

菖小样儿:一大波的的萎越莓,一边摘,一边吃,酸酸甜甜的味道让我停不下。生活不也是如此 吗。时而开心时而沮丧。也许我们因该像享受这梅子的味道未对待它们。

Potential visitor response: "There are a huge amount of cranberries. I plucked them and ate them at the same time. I couldn't stop eating because of the delicious sour-and-sweet flavour. Life seems like a cranberry flavor, doesn't it? Sometimes we're happy and sometimes we're frustrated. Maybe we should treat such happiness and frustration like the way we enjoy the cranberry flavour."

Source: Think Staff (2020)

According to Think Staff (2020), this unique emotional connection shows that destination management organizations (DMO) need to consider tourists' emotions and senses when communicating with them for tourists to admire brands. The best way to resonate and make friends with Chinese tourists is to humanize the brand. Weibo provides huge opportunities for decision makers to humanize their brands and establish brand-tourist rapport.

China is the country with the largest number of netizens in the world, and most Chinese netizens use social media. Weibo combines many technical features of Facebook and Twitter, and also entails unique consumer online behavior, thus becoming a useful marketing platform. Weibo implements DMO/tourist dialogue through comments, tags, hashtags and other interactive methods, and provides them with customized modules and pages on the official government/enterprise version. This is similar to the idea of a Facebook page, but further expands that idea. Marketers can add modules such as company introductions, announcements, links, videos, votes, and Weibo account lists associated with corporate accounts. These functions provide DMO with more choices and flexibility in establishing brand image and destination promotion. In addition, Weibo also shows trending topics like "#Travel with Weibo#" to users, so marketers are able to encourage tourists to share their travel experiences.

GoDigitalChina (2019) reports that New Zealand is another marketer that successfully markets on Weibo. They invited Huang Lei - a Chinese celebrity who is known for acting, singing, screenwriting and teaching at the university in New Zealand to promote New Zealand as an ideal destination. While in New Zealand, he posted his itinerary on Weibo. This story has aroused a lot of attention. It is liked by 500,000 people and viewed by more than 1.6 million people. There are even 500 publications of articles generated on Weibo, which have great advertising value for New Zealand's tourism industry. Sienna Parulis-Cook (2019) lists ten tips that people or organizations need to know and do to make their Weibo account successful: 1) Key Opinion Leaders (KOLs), 2) Hashtags, 3) Super Topics, 4) Frequent and Timely Content, 5) User-Generated Content (UGC), 6) Short Videos, 7) Working with Sina-Weibo parent company, 8) Photos, 9) Emojis and 10) Reputation Management.

2.6 Research Hypotheses

Based on the literature review presented above, this study intends to test the following three research hypotheses:

Hypothesis # 1: In terms of content format, text with Image is used most to convey massages in ST Weibo articles.

Hypothesis # 2: In terms of advertising stratedy, rational appeal is used more often than emotional appeal in ST Weibo articles.

Hypothesis # 3: Endorsement and dramatisation are used most as key execution style in ST weibo articles.
CHAPTER 3

METHODOLOGY

In this chapter, research design, population and sample selection, data collection, research procedures and data analysis methods are described, the data of coding is explained in detail, The validity and reliability of this study are also discussed.

3.1 Research Design

This study uses the media information in the selected Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account articles as the research object, and uses quantitative content analysis to examine the advertising strategies of ST Weibo marketing communication. Content analysis is a very important research method to conduct an objective, systematic and quantitative analysis. The basic approach is to establish the study units, and encode the message (Kolbe & Burnett, 1991).

The purpose of this study is to quantify the selected message, then draw conclusions on the most common advertising strategy of the Switzerland Tourism Weibo. It is expected that the results will be helpful not only for tourism practitioners, but also for researchers in the field of tourism communication.

3.2 Research Data and Sample Selection

The samples were selected from articles posted on the Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account in the past two years (from May 2018 to April 2020) with the use of a simple random sampling method. A simple random sample takes a small, random portion of the entire population to represent the entire data set, where each member has an equal probability of being chosen. Researchers can use methods like lotteries or random draws to create a simple random sample (Hayes, 2020).

3.3 Research Procedure

There are three stages: 1) data collection; 2) data decoding; 3) data analysis and summary of results. For data collection, such as content format (text, image, video clips, GIF, emoji, web links, hashtag, trending topic, liked UGC, forwarded article) was recorded first, then classified into three categories: 1) Text with image ; 2)Text with video; and 3) Text mixed with others.

For data decoding, the related elements in selected Switzerland Tourism Weibo article are decoded, take content format as an example, the researcher applies a deductive approach to assess the items as follow: 1) Text:

Data in the following categories are presented in the text format: Nature; Tourist attractions (e.g., mountains, lakes); Transportation (e.g., railway system, Swiss pass); Food and beverage (e.g., restaurant, cheese); Accommodation (e.g., hotels, homestay); Outdoor activity (e.g., hiking, skiing); Custom (e.g., Mascot, tradition); Souvenirs and shopping (e.g., shops, chocolate); Plants (e.g., edelweiss, camilla); Animals(e.g., alpaca, swan); Promotion (eg., quiz price, lottery draw); Trending topic (e.g., Covid-19 pandemic, festivals); Events (e.g., light show, youth Olympic games) and Weather report.

2) Image

Data in the following categories are presented in the image format: Landscapes, attractions, outdoor activities, events, transportation, promotion, plants, animals, hotels, food and beverage, festivals, etc..

3) Video clips

Data in the following categories are presented in the video format: Landscape, attractions, outdoor activities, festivals, transportation system, UGC, etc..

4) Others

Data in the following categories are presented in the other formats: GIF, emoji, hashtag, web links, trending topic, forwarded article, liked UGC.

For data analysis and summary of results, the main elements of each analysis unit, the type of content format, the core advertising appeals and the execution styles of all units of analysis are identified and counted for descriptive statistics, in order to answer the proposed research questions and test the proposed research hypotheses.

3.4 Research Measurement

The Switzerland Tourism Weibo's marketing communication mainly focuses on online advertising and interaction. Operators are busy attracting potential customers and increasing their interest in destinations by disseminating destination information and interacting with followers, thereby attracting them to make travel decisions. In this study, a quantitative content analysis of 238 Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account articles was conducted to better understand the type of content format and the advertising strategy of the Switzerland Tourism Weibo. Each article was coded by the following variables:

(1). Date: Post date of Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account article. For example, April 19, 2020 was coded as 20-04-19.

(2). Content format: text, image, video clips, GIF, emoji, web link, hashtag and others.

(3). Advertising strategy: the strategic methods for communicating tourism marketing messages being called "advertising appeals" which include rational appeals and emotional appeals

(3.1). Advertising appeals which include both rational and emotional appeals.

(3.1.1).Rational appeals include 14 categories as presented in Table 3.1

.1).Rational app	eals include 14 categories as pre	sented in Table 3.1
1 Rational Appe	als Used in ST Weibo	
ITEM NO.	CORE APPEAL ITEM	
	Nature	
2	Tourist Attraction	
3	Transportation	
4	Food & Beverage	
5	Accommodation	
6	Outdoor activity	
7	Customs	
8	Souvenir & Shopping	
9	plants	
10	Animals	
11	Promotion campaign	
12	Trending topic	
13	Event	
14	Weather report	

Table 3.1 Rational Appeals Used in ST Weibo

(3.1.2). Emotional appeals include 12 categories as presented in Table 3.2

Table 3.2 Emotional Appeals Used in ST Weibo

ITEM No.	CORE APPEAL ITEM
15	Brand appeal
16	Personal appeal
17	Social appeal
18	Humor appeal
19	Sexual appeal
20	Romantic appeal
21	Endorsement appeal
22	Musical appeal
23	Popularity appeal
24	Adventure appeal
25	Empathy appeal
26	others

(3.1.3). Mix of both rational and emotional appeals

(4). Execution style: Promotional messages were presented based on the following five execution styles in Table 3.3.

 Table 3.3
 Execution Styles of ST Weibo Articles

Item No.	Execution Style
1	Demonstration
2	Slice of Life
3	Animation
4	Dramatization
5	Endorsement

This coding scheme was based on the research done by Xiaoqing Chang (2018). The number and the name of the following appeal items has been recorded based on the items shown in Table 3.4.

Table 3.4: Coding Scheme

Item NO.	Appeal Item	Keyword	
1	Nature (the phenomena of the physical world which tourists visit)	Mountain, mountain peak, mountain valley, forest, bridge, sea of clouds.	
		Lake, river, river valley, waterfall, stream.	
		Snow berg, snow-covered landscape, high-altitude glacier.	
2	Tourist Attraction (a place of interest where tourists visit)	Mountain, lake,village, city, town, castle, museum, aquarium, vineyard, resort, hotspring, shopping center, gallery, vineyard, park, falls, island.	
3	Transportation (the means transporting someone or something	Swiss airline, Swiss pass, boat, train, express, bus, cable car, ice flyer, tram.	
4	Food & Beverage (where and what customers diet)	Cheese, fondue, Raclette, dried fruit, bread,truffles, chestnut, pumpkin, wild vegetables.	
		Wine, spring water.	

Restaurant.

(Continued)

Table 3.4 (Continued): Coding Scheme

Item NO.	Appeal Item	Keyword	
5	Accommodation (the place to stay)	Homestay.	
		Characteristic hotel.	
		Luxury hotel.	
6	Outdoor activity (activities engaged in out of doors)	Skiing, sledging, snowboarding, ice hockey, curling, skating.	
		Fishing, rafting, jet-boating, surfing, kayaking, snorkeling, sailing, swimming.	
		Hiking, sliding, camping, mountain biking, rock climbing, golf, shooting, Bungee jumping, paragliding, parachuting.	
7	Custom (a traditional and widely accepted way of behaving)	Mascot, fork music, parade, traditional festivals, intangible cultural heritage, Chinese 24 solar terms.	
8	Souvenir Shopping (shop for a thing that is	Chocolate, cheese, sausage.	
o	kept as a reminder of a place)	Shopping center.	

(Continued)

Table 3.4 (Continued): Coding Scheme

Item NO.	Appeal Item	Keyword
9	Plant (Plants with local characteristics or seasonal representations)	Cherry flowers, camilla, edelweiss, stone pine, redwoods.
10	Animal (Animals with local characteristics)	Alpaca, swan, cow, horse, highland goat, koala, St. Bernard dog.
11	Promotion (the publicization of a product, organization, or venture so as to increase sales or public awareness.)	Quiz price, lottery draw.
12	Trending topic (a subject that experiences a surge in popularity on social media platforms)	COVID-19, cherry flower season, festival, Davos economic forum, world dog day, Nobel prize.
13	Event (a thing of importance that happens)	Light show, musical festival, youth Olympic games, balloon festival, ice & snow festival, winter carnival, concert, wedding ceremony.
14	Weather report (Weather of the day)	Major cities, attractions.
15	Brand (a product or service madeor provided by a particular company under a particular name.)	Destination/Speciality/Brand image
16	Personal (refers to the personal attractiveness or taste that enables you to influence others	Nature beauty/Health/Joy
		(Continued)

Table 3.4 (Continued): Coding Scheme

Item NO.	Appeal Item	Keyword
17	Social (Social factors such as recognition, respect, participation, affiliationcause people to make purchases)	Pride/Status/Fame /Popularity
18	Humor (make consumers laugh and establish an emotional connection with the product)	Fun/Joke
19	Sexual (to attract the sexual or erotic interests of people)	Sexy
20	Romantic (suggesting that the use of a product or service will enhance the romance and relationship)	Love/ Joy/ Couple
21	Endorsement (attempts to persuade people by using celebrities or credible people to endorse their products or services)	Celebrity/ Fame
22	Musical (The music used to appeal to a person's emotions and senses)	Music/ Melody
23	Popularity (a product or service is good because a lot of people agree with having it.)	Popular/welcome
24	Adventure (to make people like the excitement and entertainment, also the sense of adventure will be enhanced if they purchase or use a product or service.)	Extreme/ Adventurous
25	Empathy (to build or enhance relationships with the audience through empathy)	Resonance

3.5 Data Analysis

Based on the coding scheme above, the researchers recorded the data results of the selected Switzerland Tourism Weibo articles and analyzed them in Office Excel.

Altogether there are three steps. First, collect different types of media information, frequency and percentages are also calculated to show the distribution of data. Second, classify and analyze the content format and advertising strategies (advertising appeal and execution style). Third, summarize the meaning behind each theme.

Descriptive statistics (frequency and percentage) were used to test the proposed research hypotheses.

3.6 Reliability and Validity of the Study

To ensure the reliability of this study, the researchers invited another Chinese graduate student to serve as the second coder in the coding stage. Thirty percent of the data was coded with the second coder through random sampling, and 85% of the coding results of the researcher and the second coder are consistent -- 90% of the items such as emotional appeals were carefully and repeatedly distinguished to achieve the best choice. At the same time, a coding scheme was developed based on market communication/advertising literature to ensure the validity of this study.

CHAPTER 4

FINDINGS

This chapter reports the findings of the quantitative content analysis of the advertising strategy used by the Swiss Tourism during the past two years from May 2018 to April 2020. Among 238 articles on the official account of Switzerland Tourism Weibo, the results are presented based on the proposed research hypotheses.

Figure 4.1 Cover Page of the Official Account of Switzerland Tourism Weibo



Source: ST Weibo official account

4.1 General Information of Sample

A simple random sampling method was used to select 238 articles from 1008 Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account articles as research samples. Among 238 samples, 219 of them are articles on Switzerland Tourism Weibo from October 2019 to April 2020, the rest 19 samples were selected by an online random sample generator from the Switzerland Tourism Weibo articles from May 2018 to October 2019.

Table 4.1 and Table 4.2 show the number of articles published by the Switzerland Tourism Weibo official account each month and quarter. Obviously, due to the outbreak of COVID-19, the number of articles in the first quarter of 2020 decreased significantly, and there were only 4 articles in February. The number of articles peaked in the third The Articles Per Month quarter of each year.

Table 4.1: Number of	Weibo Articles	Per Month
----------------------	----------------	-----------

Month	No. of Articles	Percentages (n = 1008)
2020/04	23	2.28%
2020/03	16	1.59%
2020/02	4	0.40%
2020/01	35	3.47%

(Continued)

Month	No. of Articles	Percentages ($n = 1008$)
2019/12	45	4.46%
2019/11	44	4.37%
2019/10	48	4.76%
2019/09	51	5.06%
2019/08	46	4.57%
2019/07	56	5.56%
2019/06	40	3.97%
2019/05	45	4.46%
2019/04	47	4.66%
2019/03	45	4.46%
2019/02	33	3.27%
2019/01	50	4.96%
2018/12	52/DED	5.16%
2018/11	43	4.27%
2018/10	43	4.27%
2018/09	44	4.37%
2018/08	49	4.86%
2018/07	52	5.16%
2018/06	48	4.76%
2018/05	49	4.86%

Table 4.1(Continued): Number of Weibo Articles Per Month

Table 4.2 : Number of Weibo Articles Per Quarter

Quarter	No. of Articles	Percentage ($n = 1008$)
1st quarter of 2020	55	5.5%
4th quarter of 2019	137	13.6%
3rd quarter of 2019	153	15.2%
2nd quarter of 2019	132	13.1%
1st quarter of 2019	128	12.7%
4th quarter of 2018	138	13.7%
3rd quarter of 2018	145	14.4%

4.2 Findings

4.2.1 Content Format of ST Weibo Articles

Weibo is a highly interactive Weibo platform because of its diverse content formats-140 characters text posts are combined with pictures, videos, links, etc. The basic elements are text, images and short videos. Others are selectively used, such as web links, voting procedures and stories. All the elements in the Weibo article show the attractiveness of the advertisement to the audience. A good combination of content formats helps achieve better advertising performance. Table 4.3 shows the frequency and percentage of ST Weibo content formats. Among the 238 articles, the most used format is text (33.3%, n = 693), followed by Image(19.2%, n = 693), Video(11.8%, n = 693), GIF (11.7%, n = 693), Hashtag(11.4%, n = 693), Forwarded UGC(2.6%, n = 693). 2.7% of the articles used Forwarded Article, Account Link and Web Link respectively. Besides, Liked Article (0.1%, n = 693) was rarely used.

Weibo Content Format	Frequency	Percentage $(n = 693)$
Text	231	33.3%
Image	133	19.2%
Video	82	11.8%
GIF	81	11.7%
Hashtag	79	11.4%
Forwarded UGC	18	2.6%
Forwarded Article	19	2.7%
Account Link	19	2.7%
Web Link	19	2.7%
Trending topic	6	0.9%
Liked UGC	5	0.8%
Liked Article	1	0.1%
Total	693	100%

Table 4.3: Frequency and Percentage of ST Weibo Content Format

As shown in Table 4.4, the most commonly used content format in ST Weibo articles is text with image, accounting for 45.1%% of the total sample size (n = 295), followed by text with video (27.8%, n = 295). There are relatively few texts with others, sorted from most to less: Text with Gif (6.1%, n = 295), Text with Forwarded UGC (6.1%, n = 295), Text with Web Link(6.4%, n = 295), Text with Forwarded Article(6.4%, n = 295), Text with Liked UGC(1.7%, n = 295), Text with Liked Article(0.3%, n = 295). Interestingly, no article has only text.

Cor	ntent Format	Frequency	Percentage $(n = 295)$
Text only		0	0%
Text with image		133	45.1%
Text with Video		82	27.8%
	GIF	18	6.1%
Text with Others	Forwarded UGC	18	6.1%
	Web Link	19	6.4%
	Forwarded Article	19	6.4%
	Liked UGC	5	1.7%
	Liked Article	1	0.3%
	Total	295	100%

Table 4.4: Frequency and Percentage of ST Weibo Image-text adoption

4.2.2 Advertising Appeals Used in ST Weibo Articles

Table 4.5 summarizes the appeal elements, frequency and percentage of appeals of the research sample, indicates that all articles used appeal strategies. Rational appeals were used by approximately 55% of the 238 articles, while emotional appeals were used by 45% of the articles. The total number of appeals in the sample is 733, 61% (n = 733) are rational appeals, and the rest are emotional appeals (39%, n = 733). Most of the 238 ST Weibo articles used mixed appeals (68.1%, n = 238), 31.5% (n = 238) of the articles used rational-only appeals, and only 0.4% (n = 238) used emotional-only appeals.

 Table 4.5: Frequency and Percentage of Advertising Appeals

Advertis	ing Appeal		Frequency	Percentage $(n = 733)$
Rationa	l Appeals		447	61%
Rational Appeal-dominated Articles	132	55%		
Rational Appeal-only Articles	75	31.5%		
Emotion	al Appeals		286	39%
Emotional Appeal-dominated Articles	106	45%		
Emotional Appeal-only Articles	1	0.4%		
Mixed Appeal Articles	162	68.1%		
Total	238	100%	733	100%

The results in Table 4.6 show the frequency and percentage of the main appeals in ST Weibo articles. In the order of most usage, it goes: tourist attractions (49.0%, n = 238), brand appeals (42.0%, n = 238), Tourist attraction (49.0%, n = 238), Brand appeal (42.0%, n = 238), Musical appeal (36.0%, n = 238), Nature (29.0%, n = 238), Outdoor activity (18.0%, n = 238), Promotion campaign (16.0%), n = 238), Custom (11.0%, n = 238), Trending topic (10.5%, n = 238), Transportation (10.0%, n = 238), Food & Beverage (10.0%, n = 238), Event (10.0%, n = 238), Accommodation (9.0%, n = 238), Social appeal (9.0%, n = 238), Endorsement appeal (9.0%, n = 238), Weather report (8.0%, n = 238), Popularity appeal (8.0%, n = 238), Adventure appeal (5.0%, n = 238), Animal (3.0%, n = 238), Romantic appeal (3.0%, n = 238), Plant (2.0%, n = 238), Humor appeal (2.0%, n = 238), Souvenir & shopping (1.7%, n = 238), Empathy appeal (1.7%, n = 238), Personal appeal (0.8%, n = 238), and Sexual appeal (0.8%, n = 238), respectively.

The finding shows that Tourist attractions (49%, n = 238) are the most commonly used appeal strategy in ST Weibo articles. Brand (42%, n = 238), Music (36%, n = 238) and Natural (29%, n = 238) are common appeal strategies in selected articles. Also, in rational appeals, tourism attraction (49%, n = 238) is the most commonly used appeal among the rational appeals, followed by nature (29%, n = 238), outdoor activities (18%). In emotional appeals, brand appeals are commonly used (42%, n = 238), followed by music appeals (36%, n = 238), while personal and sexual appeals are rarely used.

	Iter	ns	Frequency	Percentage $(n = 238)$
Rational Appeal	1	Tourist Attraction	117	49.0%
rppear	2	Nature	68	29.0%
	3	Outdoor activity	42	18.0%
	4	Promotion campaign	39	16.0%
	5	Custom	27	11%
7	6	Trending topic	25	10.5%
	7	Event	24	10.0%
	8	Food & Beverage	24	10.0%
	9	Transportation	24	10.0%
	10	Accommodation	22	9.0%
	11	Weather report	20	8.0%
	12	Animal	7	3.0%
	13	plants	5	2.0%
	14	Souvenir & Shopping	4	1.7%
				(Continued)

Table 4.6: Frequency and Percentage of 25 Rational/Emotional Advertising Appeals

(Continued)

	It	tems	Frequency	Percentage $(n = 238)$
Emotional Appeal	15	Brand appeal	100	42.0%
11	16	Musical appeal	86	36.0%
	17	Social appeal	22	9.0%
	18	Endorsement appeal	22	9.0%
19		Popularity appeal	20	8.0%
	20	Adventure appeal	12	5.0%
	21	Romantic appeal	8	3.0%
	22	Humor appeal	5	2.0%
	23	Empathy appeal	4	1.7%
	24	Personal appeal	2	0.8%
	25	Sexual appeal	2	0.8%
	Т	Total		100%

Table 4.6 (Continued): Frequency and Percentage of 25 Advertising Appeals

The results in Table 4.7 show that the group with the highest number of appeals is 3 appeals or less (67.2%, n = 238), followed by 4-6 appeals (28.6%, n = 238), 7-9 appeals (3.8%, n = 238), and 10 appeals or more (0.4%, n = 238), respectively. The first two

groups accounted for 95.8% of the total sample (n = 238). These data increasingly reflect the diversity of information and the main interest at multiple levels.



(Classified by the number of appeals)

Number of Appeals	Frequency	Percentage (n = 238)
3 appeals or less	160	67.2%
4-6 appeals	68	28.6%
7-9 appeals	9	3.8%
10 appeals or more	1	0.4%
Total	238	100.0%

4.2.3 Execution Styles of ST Weibo Articles

Table 4.8 summarizes the execution style of ST Weibo articles and indicates the frequency and percentage of each execution style. In the order of most usage, it goes from Demonstration, Slice of life, Animation, Dramatization, Endorsement, to Humor.

Demonstration is the most commonly used execution style, accounting for 58.40% of the total number of samples (n = 238), followed by Slice of life (33.60%, n = 238).

 Table 4.8: Frequency and Percentage of Execution styles

Execution Style	Frequency	percentage($n = 238$)
Demonstration	139	58.40%
Slice of life	80	33.60%
Animation	11	4.60%
Dramatization	4	1.70%
Endorsement	2	0.85%
Humor	2	0.85%
Total	238	100%

4.3 Results of Hypothesis Testing

HP # 1: In terms of content format, text with Image is used most to execute massages in ST Weibo articles.

As shown in Table 4.9, all articles used Text (100%, n = 238), and there are no articles with Text-only, Text with image is used most(56%, n = 238). Also, Image follows Text as the second most used content format(56%, n = 238).

	Content Format	Frequency	Percentage (n = 238)
Text-only		0	0%
Text	238 100%		
Text with image		133	56.0%
Text with Video		82	34.4%
	GIF	18	7.6%
Text with Others	Forwarded UGC	18	7.6%
	Web Link	19	8.0%
	Forwarded Article	19	8.0%
	Liked UGC	5	2.2%
	Liked Article	1	0.4%
	Total	238	100%

 Table 4.9: Frequency and Percentage of ST Weibo Text + other Content Format

HP# 2: In terms of advertising appeal, rational appeal is used more often than emotional appeal ST Weibo articles.

As shown in Table 4.10, all articles used appeal strategies. Rational appeal strategies were used by Approximately 55% of the 238 articles, while emotional appeal strategies were used by 45% of the articles. The total number of appeals in the sample is 733. 61% (n = 733) are rational appeals, and the rest are emotional appeals (39%, n = 733).

Table 4.10: Comparison of Rational Appeals and Emotional Appeals

		Frequency	Percentage
		447	61.0%
132	55%		
		286	39.0%
106	45%		
238	100%	733	100.0%
	106	132 55% 106 45%	132 55% 286 106 45%

HP#3: Endorsement and dramatization are used most as key execution style in ST Weibo articles

Table 4.11 summarizes the execution style of ST Weibo articles and indicates the frequency and percentage of each execution style. Demonstration is the most commonly

used execution style, accounting for 58.40% of the total number of samples (n = 238), followed by Slice of life (33.60%, n = 238). While Dramatization is 1.70%(n = 238), and from the winter and summer sample articles, according to Switzerland Tourism (2018), stories(dramas) are main focus of content marketing in summer and winter campaigns. Endorsement is 0.85%(n = 238).

Execution Style	Frequency	percentage(n = 238)
Demonstration	139	58.40%
Slice of life	80	33.60%
Animation	11	4.60%
Dramatization	4 1 in Summer 3 in winter	1.70%
Endorsement	2	0.85%
Humor	2	0.85%

Table 4.11 Ranking of Frequency of Execution Styles

Table 4.12 summarized the results of hypothesis testing.

 Table 4.12: Summary of Hypothesis Testing Results

	Research Hypotheses	Results
	In terms of content format, text with image is used most to	
HP#1	execute massages in ST Weibo articles.	Supported
	In terms of advertising appeal, rational appeal is used more	
HP#2	often than emotional appeal in ST Weibo articles.	Supported
	Endorsement and dramatization are used most as key	NI-4
HP#3	execution style in ST Weibo articles.	Not Supported

4.4 Conclusion

According to the result of hypothesis testing, text with image is used most to execute massages in ST Weibo articles. However, image plays an important role to attract the target audience, just images without text cannot communicate accurate messages of destinations. Therefore, text with image is more appealing and convincing for target audiences to make purchase decisions.

Secondly, rational appeal is used more often than emotional appeal in ST Weibo articles. In this hypothesis, we get to know that ST Weibo adopts rational appeal most to communicate factual information to target audiences, so they could understand the service and know what they can get before making a purchase decision. In addition, ST Weibo adopts emotional appeal as a second important appeal as it is easily aroused. This result suggests selecting the proper appeal according to the communication purpose.

The last, endorsement and dramatization are not used most in ST Weibo articles. ST may take story as the main focus of content marketing, and take influencer management as a key element of the market mix; however, as an execution style, endorsement and dramatization are rarely used in ST Weibo.

The result of hypothesis testing can best describe the advertising strategy used by ST Weibo.



CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

This chapter provides a summary of findings and hypothesis testing. It also discusses general findings and results of hypothesis testing.

5.1 Summary of Findings and Discussion

Through the investigation and analysis of the official account articles of Switzerland Tourism Weibo in the past 2 years (April 2018 to April 2020), the researchers initially learned the current status of the advertising strategies adopted by Switzerland tourism marketing communication.

In sum, there are three important findings:

1) Content format type

The results show that the most commonly used content formats for ST Weibo are text, images and video. And Weibo articles are mainly divided into three categories: text with images, text with videos and text with others. Text with image is the most successful strategy, it can show the destination, service and increase the interest of the audience. Attractive and interesting visual content can create stronger effects.

2) Advertising Appeals

From the perspective of advertising appeal preferences, the most used in these ST Weibo articles are mixed appeals. The data also show that rational appeal is the most commonly used strategy between two types of advertising appeal.

Commonly used rational appeals include Tourist Attraction, Nature, Outdoor Activities, Promotion Campaign, Custom, Trending Topic, Transportation, Food & Beverage, Event. And emotional appeals such as Brand Appeal, Musical Appeal, Social Appeal, Endorsement Appeal, Popularity Appeal are the most used appeals.

Tourist attraction is the most used advertising appeal. Switzerland is a country renowned for its magnificent natural beauty, even though there are many tourist destinations known for their natural beauty, every tourist destination has its own unique attractions. The Swiss Tourism can use its own unique attractions to differentiate itself from other destinations and emphasize its own advantages.

Switzerland is famous for the residence of many rich people and royal families, aristocratic boarding schools, Swiss banks, expensive Swiss watches, and high cost of living. Therefore, when it comes to Swiss tourism, many people first think of luxury, actually luxury appeal in the Switzerland Tourism Weibo is around 14%, the ratio is not large. This is to communicate the message to the target audience that Switzerland is an affordable destination with multiple holiday options.

Sex appeal is hardly used in Switzerland Tourism Weibo, even though sex is certainly one effective way to get the attention of audience, but it might be not good for family with children and audience in China. Appeal elements such as trending topics are increasingly used in ST Weibo articles. To some extent, Swiss tourism is highly competitive in the Chinese tourism market.

3) Execution Styles

The execution styles used most in ST Weibo are Demonstration and Slice of life, which show the information of the destinations, provide an effective way to convey the advantages of the product or service to the target audience, depict people enjoying life because of their product or service in a setting, and establish an attachment to the product or service by demonstrating how people can enjoy a better life if they participate in the product or service. The messages communicated by the execution style make people happy and convinced.

The findings indicated that the Switzerland Tourism Weibo mainly provides destination messages to audiences to build brand awareness and promote brand.

In terms of content format, text with image is the most dominant, then text with video, GIF, web link, hashtags, forwarded articles and liked articles. Followers of ST Weibo can repeatedly read and view Switzerland travel information without spending and time constraints. In addition, multimedia presentations allow them to have a greater

sensory experience of the destination. More importantly, these are all spontaneous behaviors of consumers, therefore it is more persuasive

From the perspective of advertising strategies, the Switzerland Tourism Weibo articles take mixed appeal as dominant appeal, demonstration and slice of life as dominant execution style. Advertising appeals used in this study are nature, tourist attraction, transportation, food & beverage, accommodation, outdoor activity, custom, souvenir & shopping, plants, animals, promotion campaign, trending topic, event, weather report, brand appeal, personal appeal, social appeal, humor appeal, sexual appeal, romantic appeal, endorsement appeal, musical appeal, popularity appeal, adventure appeal, and empathy appeal. Execution styles used in this study are demonstration, slice of life, animation, dramatization, endorsement, and humor.

5.2 Hypothesis Summary and Discussion

HP#1: In terms of content format. text with Image is used most to execute massage in ST Weibo articles.

To test hypothesis 1, the content formats of ST sample articles are identified and counted. The result reveals that text with images is used most to execute messages in the sample articles. Therefore, hypothesis 1 is supported. This finding coincides with Kwok and Yu's study (2013) which found that photo and text messages receive more likes and

comments than Web links and video messages (Kwok and Yu, 2013). This study suggested that text with images is an effective content format to execute the messages of destination. Image will show people the information of destinations, text can communicate the messages with more accuracy, and interact with the target audiences, which is also a good way to resonate with Chinese tourists to establish brand-tourist rapport and humanize the brand.

HP#2: In terms of advertising appeal, rational appeal is used more often than emotional appeal in ST Weibo articles.

To test hypothesis 2, appeals in the sample articles are identified and counted. The result reveals that rational appeals are the most used appeal in sample articles, and emotional appeals are used less than rational appeals. Therefore, hypothesis 2 is supported. This findings coincides with Berry, Conant & Parasuraman's study (1991) which points out that factual/rational information is especially useful when consumers need to understand the service and want to know what they can get before making their purchasing decision (Berry, Conant & Parasuraman ,1991). This study suggests choosing the appeal according to the nature of the product or service and the purpose to be achieved. Rational appeal is especially useful and convincing, while emotional appeals are easily aroused.

HP#3: Endorsement and dramatization are used most often as key execution style in ST Weibo articles.

To test hypothesis 3, the execution styles of sample articles are identified and counted. The result shows that demonstration and slice of life are the most used execution style of the samples articles, endorsement and dramatization are not often used. According to the Switzerland Tourism (2018), the key stories are the main focus of Switzerland tourism content marketing. Also, Switzerland Tourism takes influencer management as a key element of the marketing mix, and has gained significant know-how in influencer management. For example, the approach here is to put quality before quantity (Switzerland Tourism, 2018). ST takes stories and influencers as the main focus and key element, but does not use it often as an execution style in ST Weibo, because they put quality before quantity. Therefore, hypothesis 3 is not supported.

This study suggests using demonstration and slice of life often as execution styles in communicating messages of destinations, because these two execution styles provide information about the destinations and establish an attachment to the product or service by demonstrating how people can enjoy a better life if they participate in the product or service. At the same time, the effect and quality should be considered in the selection of execution style.

5.3 Limitations

The current research has some limitations which are important to acknowledge:

1. Samples are selected from recent two years from May 2018 to April 2020, covid-19 pandemic started from January 2020. Thus, sample articles from January to April can only represent the presentation of ST Weibo during covid-19 pandemic if covid-19 pandemic would end in future. The research plans to complete this research at the end of July, but up to now, there is no news about when covid-19 pandemic will end.

2. Findings of this study are limited to online communication, limited to Weibo, which means it does not represent other types of social media in China.

3. ST Weibo began to post articles from 2011, it has achieved big success in the China market in the past nine years, but every destination is different, every market has its own characteristics. Time is also changing, target audiences are changing. And online communication develops fast.

5.4 Implications

Here are the implications for tourism marketers/advertisers and government offices:

5.4.1 Implications for Marketers/Advertisers
First of all, full attention must be paid to the presentation of destinations on social media commonly used by the target audiences like Weibo, and the use of innovative strategies for quality content and brand equity awareness.

Secondly, the publishing time and frequency of Weibo articles must be properly arranged. Clearly high-frequency interaction and contact with potential customers will be conducted before long public and national holidays.

Thirdly, it is recommended to use eye-catching Weibo content formats like visual contents and new features like hashtags and trending topics. The exposure of high interactive multimedia content can reach more audiences.

5.4.2 Implications for Government Offices

Government offices may take full consideration of the target market and audience according to the presentation of destinations on social media like Weibo when formulating tourism promotion policies.

5.5 Suggestions for Future Studies

Here are some suggestions for future studies:

1. Due to the limitation of this research, future studies may a) consider the unexpected situation, such as covid-19 pandemic; b) pay attention to other social media

in China to fully understand the China market and audience; c) take both online communication and offline communication important; and d) look at communication from the perspective of development.

2. Further exploring the innovation of brand communication strategies in Weibo marketing communication may provide valuable findings for marketers and communicators.

3. More analysis of the impact of communication on consumer decision-making, for example, how user-generated content effectively encourages the audience to participate in brand marketing communication.



BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Aaker, D., & Stayman, D. (1990). Measuring audience perceptions of commercials and relating them to ad impact. *Journal of Advertising Research*, 30, 7-17.
- Ahyoung Yoon, Daeyoung Jeong, Jinhyung Chon, & Ji-Hwan Yoon. (2019). A Study of Consumers' Intentions to Participate in Responsible Tourism Using Message Framing and Appeals. *Sustainability 2019*. 11, 865.
- Alethea Middleton. (2018). 23 Types of Advertising Appeals Most Commonly Used by Brands. Retrieved April 5, 2020, from https://visme.co/blog/types-of-advertising -appeals/
- Allen, M., & Zhang, Y. (2019). Record-breaking Chinese tourist party descends on Switzerland. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/12-000
 -strong_record-breaking-chinese-tourist-party-descends-on-switzerland-/44961444
- Anna S. Mattila. (2001). Emotional Appeals Work for Hotels? An Exploratory Study. Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research. 25(1), 31-45.
- Bakir, A. (2012). A Cross-National Analysis of Advertisement Content. Journal of International Consumer Marketing. 24(3), 185-190.
- Basharat Naeem, Muhammad Musarrat Nawaz, Asghar Ali Rana, & Muhammad Ishtiaq
 Ishaq. (2011). Do creative marketing strategy and its effective execution promote
 business performance? An empirical assessment. *African Journal of Business*

Management. 5(30), 12108-12113.

- Belch, G. (2017). Advertising and Promotion: An Integrated Marketing Communications Perspective. Retrieved August 28, 2020, from https://www.mheducation.com/ highered/product/advertising-promotion-integrated-marketing-communicationsperspective-belch-belch/M9781259548147.html
- Berelson, B. (1984). Content analysis in communication research. Retrieved August 28, 2020, from https://www.amazon.com/Content-Analysis-Communication-Research-Berelson/dp/B000JVJAWO
- Berry, L., Conant, J., & Parasuraman, A. (1991). A framework for conducting a service marketing audit. *Journal of Academy of Marketing Science*.19(3), 255-268.
- Cantoni, L., Brülhart, C., & Alessandro, I. (2012). *Myswitzerland. com: Analysis of Online Communication and Promotion*. Retrieved April 10, 2020, from https:// www.academia.edu/1174028/Myswitzerland._com_Analysis_of_Online_ Communication_and_Promotion
- Chozan. (2020). *Weibo Marketing : 5 Actionable Tips To Get Started*. Retrieved July 29, 2020, from https://chozan.co/weibo-marketing-5-steps-getting-started/
- Elyssa Mcgregor (2019). *What is a GIF Image? A Step-by-Step Guide About GIF Images*. Retrieved April 11, 2020, from https://www.elyssamcgregor.com/what-is-a-gif/
- Ekaterina Melnik. (2019). *How to use Weibo in your Chinese marketing strategy*. Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://chinese.marketing/2019/07/01/how-to-use-

weibo-in-your-chinese-marketing-strategy/

- George, C. (2018). 20 Brilliant Weibo and WeChat marketing case studies to inspire your Chinese marketing success! Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://www.luxion. com.au/social-media/20-brilliant-weibo-and-wechat-marketing-case-studies-To -inspire-your-chinese-marketing-success/
- GoDigitalChina. (2019). *Weibo marketing: Why use Weibo*? Retrieved April 20, 2020, from https://www.godigitalchina.com/weibo-marketing-why-use-weibo/?cli_ action=1587129369.874
- Gurtoo, V. (2019). *This Is Why Tourism Advertising Is Important*. Retrieved May 5, 2020, from https://travel.earth/why-tourism-advertising-important/
- Hayes, A. (2020). *How Simple Random Samples Work*. Retrieved May 7, 2020, from https://www.investopedia.com/terms/s/simple-random-sample.asp
- Hirschman, E., & Holbrook, M. (1982). Hedonic consumption: Emerging concepts, methods and propositions. *Journal of Marketing*. 46, 92-101.
- Hu, T., Marchiori, E., Kalbaska, N., & Cantoni, L. (2014). Online representation of Switzerland as a tourism destination: An exploratory research on a Chinese micro blogging platform. *Studies in Communication Sciences*. 14(2), 136–143.
- Jose Angelo Gallegos. (2020). *What is User Generated Content and Why You Should Be Using it*. Retrieved July 27, 2020, from https://www.tintup.com/blog/user-generated -content-definition/

- Kamp, E., & MacInnis, D. (1995). Characteristics of portrayed emotions in commercials:When does what is shown in ads affect viewers? *Journal of Advertising Research*.Pp.19-27.
- Katz, E., Blumler, J. G., & Gurevitch, M. (1974). Utilization of mass communication by the individual. *Beverly Hills: Sage*. Pp.19-32.
- Kolbe, R. H.. & Burnett, M. S. (1991). Content-analysis research: An examination of applications with directives for improving research reliability and objectivity. *Journal of Consumer Research*. 18(3), 243-250.
- Kotler, P., & Armstrong, G. (2018). Principles of marketing. Retrieved August 28, 2020, from https://www.amazon.com/Principles-Marketing-17th-Philip-Kotler/dp/ 013449251X
- Kwok, L., & Yu, B. (2013). Spreading social media messages on Facebook: an analysis of restaurant business-to-consumer communications. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, 54(1), 84-94.
- Lang, V. R. (2017). Social Media and Tourism Marketing: A Match Made In Digital Heaven. Retrieved April 20, 2020 from https://uhurunetwork.com/social-mediaand-tourism-marketing/
- Laskey, H.A., Seaton, B., & Nicholls, J.A.F. (1994). Effects of strategy and pictures in travel agency advertising. *Journal of Travel Research*. 32(4), 13-19.
- LPS. (2020). Switzerland Tourism. Retrieved July 28, 2020, from

http://beijing.lps-china.com/partners/switzerland-tourism/

- Pack, S. (2017). What type of Advertising Appeal and Execution Style do you use? Retrieved April 20, 2020, from https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/what-type-Advertising-appeal-execution-style-do-you-use-sabrina-pack
- Saerom Wang, Ksenia Kirillova, & Xinran Lehto. (2017). Reconciling unsatisfying tourism experiences: Message type effectiveness and the role of counterfactual thinking. *Tourism Management*. Vol. 60, pp. 233-243.
- Sienna Parulis-Cook. (2019). *10 Tips for Weibo Marketing*. Retrieved April 20, 2020, from https://dragontrail.com/resources/blog/weibo-travel-marketing
- Switzerland Tourism. (2017). *Nature wants you back*. Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://report.stnet.ch/en/2017/nature-wants-you-back/
- Switzerland Tourism. (2017). *Promotion*. Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://Report. stnet.ch/en/2017/the-promotion/
- Switzerland Tourism. (2017). Segment and experiential strategy. Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://report.stnet.ch/en/2017/en-segment-und-erlebnisstrategie/
 Switzerland Tourism. (2018). Switzerland-China Year of Tourism 2017. Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://report.stnet.ch/en/2017/the-tourism-year-switzerland-china-2017/
- Switzerland Tourism. (2018). *Storytelling in tourism*. Retrieved April 15 2020, from https://report.stnet.ch/en/2018/storytelling-in-tourism/

- Switzerland Tourism (2018). *Standards for influencers*. Retrieved April 15, 2020, from https://report.stnet.ch/en/2018/standards-for-influencers/
- S-GE. (2020). Switzerland Tourism. Retrieved July 28, 2020, from https://www.s-ge.com/en/switzerland-tourism
- Tenba Group. (2019). *What is Sina Weibo? Know Your Chinese Social Media!* Retrieved April 15, 2020, from: https://tenbagroup.com/what-is-sina-weibo-know-Your-chinese-social-media/
- The local. (2019). *Switzerland ranked favourite European destination among Asian visitors*. Retrieved April 10, 2020, from https://www.thelocal.ch/20191028/ switzerland-a-favourite-european-destination-for-asian
- Think Staff. (2016). *4 ways Chinese DMOs use Weibo to humanize their brands*. Retrieved May 1, 2020, from https://destinationthink.com/blog/4-ways-chinesedmos-use-weibo-humanize-brands/
- Wan, V. (2019). The Ultimate Guide to Sina Weibo: More Than Just Chinese Twitter! Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.dragonsocial.net/blog/Chinesesocial-media-weibo-and-twitter-comparison/
- Xi Y, Leung., Billy Bai, & Mehmet Erdem. (2017). Hotel social media marketing: a study on message strategy and its effectiveness. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*. 8 (2), 239-255.

Xiaoqing Chang. (2018). Types of WeChat Image-text, Advertising Appeals, and

Execution Styles in WeChat Official Account Articles: A Case Study of Ananda Condo Brand in Thailand. Retrieved April 7, 2020, from http://dspace.bu.ac.th/jspui/handle/123456789/3521

- Zhao, L. (2017). *Key Differences Between WeChat And Weibo*. Retrieved April 9, 2020, from https://seekingalpha.com/article/4077861-key-differences-wechat-and-weibo.
- Zinn, H.C., & Manfredo, M.J. (2000). An experimental test of rational and emotional appeals about a recreation issue. *Leisure Sci.* 2000 (22),183–194.
- Zou, S., & Volz, Y.Z. (2010). An integrated theory of global advertising: An application of the GSM theory. *International Journal of Advertising*. 29(1), 60-72.

BIODATA

Name: Laiping Huang

Nationality: Chinese

Data of birth: February 18, 1983

Education: Master Degree of Communication Arts, Bangkok University

Address: 60/234, Grand Modern Condo, Moo. 5, khlong Nueng, Khlong Luang, Pathum

Thani, 12120, Thailand

Mobile : 0626890768

Email: laiping.huan@bumail.net

Working Experience:

owner of Baopu tea studio, Shanghai, 2015- present

Chinese Teacher at W+K/Adidas/Soiltap/GE/etc., Shanghai, 2009-2018

Bangkok University

License Agreement of Dissertation/Thesis/ Report of Senior Project

Day 27 Month 1 Year 2021

Mr./ Mrs./ Ms. Laiping Hua	s./ Ms. Laiping Huang		now living at	
SoiGrandmoderncondo		_Street	Моо.5	
Sub-district Khlong Nueng	District	Khlong L	uang	
Province Pathumthani	Postal Code	12120	being a Bangkok	
University student, student ID7	620300249			
Degree level Bachelor	Master	Doctorate		
Program M.Com.Arts Departm	ment		School Graduate School	
hereafter referred to as "the licensor	,,			

Bangkok University 119 Rama 4 Road, Klong-Toey, Bangkok 10110 hereafter referred to as "the licensee"

Both parties have agreed on the following terms and conditions:

1. The licensor certifies that he/she is the author and possesses the exclusive rights of dissertation/thesis/report of senior project entitled <u>Promoting Country as Tourist Destination to</u> Chinese Tourist via Weibo: a Case Study of The Switzerland Tourism Board

submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirement for M. Com. Arts

of Bangkok University (hereafter referred to as "dissertation/thesis/report of senior project"). 2. The licensor grants to the licensee an indefinite and royalty free license of his/her dissertation/thesis/report of senior project to reproduce, adapt, distribute, lend the original or copy of the manuscript.

The licensee shall collect, use or disclose the personal data of the licensor, in accordance with the terms and conditions of the permission granted. I, the licensor, hereby consent to the collection, usage and storage of my personal data by the licensee.

3. In case of any dispute in the copyright of the dissertation/thesis/report of senior project between the licensor and others, or between the licensee and others, or any other inconveniences in regard to the copyright that prevent the licensee from reproducing, adapting or distributing the manuscript, the licensor agrees to indemnify the licensee against any damage incurred. This agreement is prepared in duplicate identical wording for two copies. Both parties have read and fully understand its contents and agree to comply with the above terms and conditions. Each party shall retain one signed copy of the agreement.

LAIPING uanc Licensor Laiping Huang) delpisit A. Licensee (Director, Library and Learning Center) Witness) Program Director m Witness Dean, Graduate School)